CITY OF HAINES

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
JULY 10, 2018
       CONVENE: 6:00PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Administrative Matters
· Request for Variance-Dinger
Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of June 12, 2018 Budget Hearing and Council meeting.
· July accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - June
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Second & Third Reading Ordinance No. 152, Series 2018 Ordinance to Impose a Three Percent Tax on the Sale of Marijuana (Cannabis) & All By-Products By a Marijuana Retailer (If ballot measure to ban marijuana facilities fails.)

· Ballots Titles
· Nichols & Mitchell CPA’s Audit Engagement Letter

· Resolution No. 1807-4 Re-Designation of Baker County Enterprise Zone

· Appoint Council Member

Unfinished Business
New Business
Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved

Council____________________ Date_________________________

CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
JULY 10, 2018
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the July 10, 2018 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Ken Bain, Lisa Whited, Don Adcock, Katie Jones and John Shurtleff. Also present was City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Brandon Fry.
Citizens present: Sandy Wood, Larry Curry, Tony & Stacy Dinger, Robert & Tina Cole, Lee & Sharon Polston and Peter Hall. Also present was Planning Director Richard Howe.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Administrative Matters

Request for Variance – Dinger
Planning Director Richard Howe explained to the Council that Tony and Stacy Dinger had requested a set-back variance of “0” feet for an extension they built onto an existing shed that was “0” feet from the property boundary. The existing shed was grandfathered in and was built at an unknown time in the past. There is an overhang of the existing shed and the addition onto the neighboring property which is not allowed. 
The Planning Commission granted the request for the “0” foot set-back with the stipulation that the overhang on the old shed and addition must be cut back to the property line since they are encroaching onto the property to the south. And the addition to the shed must remain “5” feet from the house as per State fire code.

Tony Dinger questioned the “5” foot set-back between the addition and the house because it was technically a breezeway which can connect two buildings. Tony requested to leave that stipulation out and see if the building inspector will permit the structure without the set-back between the buildings.
Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to accept the Dinger’s request for the “0” foot set-back on the south property boundary for the addition with the stipulations that the overhang onto the neighboring property must be removed. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 2 - Mayor’s Report

ODOT Chip Sealing 
Mayor Brown explained that ODOT will be chip sealing Highway 30 through Haines August 6th & 7th. ODOT is requesting that there be no parking on Front Street during the chip sealing project.


Haines Chip Sealing
The chip sealing project that the City received an ODOT grant in the amount of $50,000 will be completed by the end of August. The crack sealing portion of the streets will be completed by Baker City and the chip sealing will be completed by the Baker County Road Department.
Mayor Brown encouraged everyone to avoid parking on the streets that are being chip sealed during the project to ensure the safety of vehicles and to allow plenty of room for the movement of the road equipment.

Fines for Right of Way Violations

Mayor Brown stated that at the August meeting the Council will be setting fines for violations of Ordinance No. 151 Series 2018 An Ordinance to regulate the use of the City of Haines Rights of Way.
Agenda Item No. 3 – Consent Agenda
Councilor Whited questioned the charge for $200.00 to replace a window in the pickup and the payroll for Mr. Brown.
Public Works Brandon Fry explained that he was weed eating and picked up a rock that broke the back window of the pickup.

Mayor Brown stated that his payroll was for weed eating and spraying of City property using his personal equipment. 

Councilor Jones pointed out an error in the payroll expenses and questioned if former Councilor Connie Pound did receive a check for June since she resigned the first of June.

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that Connie did not get paid for June and her name needed to be removed from the list and $46.09 needed to be subtracted from the total.
Councilor Jones made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the correction. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 4 – City Recorder Report
City Recorder

CDBG Grant & SDWRLF Loan

City Recorder Valerie Russell gave the Council an update on the Water Compliance Project. The Environmental Review has been completed and a Notice of Findings and No Significant Impact has been published in the newspaper for the public comment period. The notice has also been sent to specific parties of interest including: The Confederated Tribes of the Umatilla, Nez Perce Tribe, SHPO, USFWS, OR DEQ, USDA and several other agencies. The end of the comment period is July 15, 2018. 

Ballot Titles
Valerie has been working with the City Attorney and the County Clerk on the ballot titles for the November 6, 2018 election. The Council will be voting to approve the ballot titles later in the meeting. If approved by the Council the ballot titles will be published in the newspaper as a public notice. There will be a seven-day time frame when the ballot titles can be contested. If a party contests a ballot title the matter will be taken to Circuit Court and the party contesting will be required to pay a fee. If the Circuit Court rules that there is a problem with the ballot measure, corrections can be made and republished for public comments.

Marijuana Tax
During the June Council meeting there was a lengthy discussion concerning marijuana tax. Clarification was needed so Valerie contacted the Department of Revenue, marijuana tax division. 
While the City has a ban on marijuana facilities the City is not eligible to receive any marijuana taxes. If the ballot measure to ban marijuana facilities fails and marijuana is then allowed the City will be eligible to receive a percentage of marijuana tax. The State of Oregon taxes marijuana at 17%. Cities are eligible to receive a percentage of 10% if the city allows a minimum of four OLCC recreational marijuana license types including production, processing, wholesaling and retailing. If a City is eligible to receive the tax the amount received depends on two factors, 75% of the amount is based on population and 25% is based on the number of licenses of the four types in the city. If the ballot measures to impose a 3% tax on marijuana passes and the ballot measure to ban marijuana facilities fails (and marijuana facilities are allowed) and the City allows some types of licenses, but not all four, then the City could impose a local 3% tax on sales but would not receive any of the 10% State tax.
Public Works

Misc.
Public Works Brandon Fry gave an overview of his activities. There was some vandalism discovered at the sewer lagoons, graffiti was found on the back side of the pump house. A report was filed with the Baker County Sheriff’s office and the area was painted to cover the graffiti. The backhoe seat was re-upholstered. Sewer Farm lessee Jim Aldrich harvested the first cutting of hay but the yield was not as much as last year. The irrigation system was lacking pressure, a valve was found to be not opened up all the way. The second pump will be turned on soon to see how the two pumps operate together. Hopefully he can begin filling pot holes in the streets soon.
Agenda Item No. 5 – Administrative Matters
Second & Third Reading Ordinance No. 152, Series 2018 Ordinance to Impose a Three Percent Tax on the Sale of Marijuana (Cannabis) & All By-Products by a Marijuana Retailer
City Recorder Valerie Russell read by title only Ordinance No. 152, Series 2018, An Ordinance to Impose a Three Percent Tax on the Sale of Marijuana (Cannabis) and All By-Products by a Marijuana Retailer.

Valerie explained that the ordinance was recommended to refer the issue of imposing a tax on marijuana to the electors if the ballot measure to ban marijuana facilities fails.

Council discussion followed. There were no public comments.

Councilor Whited made a motion to accept Ordinance No. 152, Series 2018, An Ordinance to impose a three percent tax on the sale of marijuana (cannabis) and all by-products by a marijuana retailer. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 


Ballots Titles
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the two ballot titles presented to the Council for approval. The ballot titles have to be approved by the Council and then published in the newspaper. In order for an individual to contest the ballot title they must respond within seven days of the Council’s approval of the ballot title and the challenge must be filed with the circuit court for a fee. 

The ballot measure titles are:

1. Prohibits Commercial Marijuana Facilities in Haines, Oregon.

2. Authorizing three percent tax on Cannabis Retailers, Manufactures and By-Products.

Councilor Bain made a motion to accept the two ballot titles; Prohibits Commercial Marijuana Facilities in Haines, Oregon and Authorizing three percent tax on Cannabis Retailers, Manufactures and By-Products. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.


Nichols & Mitchell CPA’s Audit Engagement Letter
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that Nichols & Mitchell CPA’s Audit Engagement Letter to conduct the annual audit needed to be approved. The fee to conduct the audit did increase as discussed at the budget committee meeting to $5,100.

Councilor Jones made a motion to accept Nichols & Mitchell CPA’s Audit Engagement Letter. Councilor Shurtleff seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Resolution No. 1807-4 Re-Designation of Baker County Enterprise Zone

City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that Haines is located in the Baker County Enterprise Zone. Baker County is in the process of re-designating the Enterprise Zone. The Enterprise Zone has not changed in any way, but it is a requirement to re-designate the Enterprise Zone every 11 years.

Valerie read aloud Resolution No. 1807-4 Re-Designation of Baker County Enterprise Zone.

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to accept Resolution No. 1807-4 Re-Designation of Baker County Enterprise Zone. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 


Appoint Council Member
The appointment to fill the vacant council seat was postponed until the August 14, 2018 Council meeting.

Baker County Mayor’s Meeting

Mayor Brown announced that the City of Haines will be hosting the Baker County Mayor’s Meeting on July 26th in the park at 12:00 pm. Any Council member wishing to attend is welcome.

Agenda Item No. 6 – Public Comments

Peter Hall
Planning Commission member Peter Hall commented that an item that had been discussed at a past Planning Commission meeting was to establish a fine structure for individuals that fail to follow proper procedures. The fine system could be in place to discourage construction before getting permission or to follow the established codes and later asking for a variance. Even if the variance is allowed the party would have to pay a fine for not following proper procedures.

Tina Cole
Tina Cole commented that the Haines Fourth of July events were wonderful and the town put on a nice party and that it was all very well done.
There were no further comments.
Meeting adjourned at 6:45 pm.
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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